Fears for academies after eight need rescuing

By Chris Cook, Education Correspondent

Eight academy schools in financial difficulty were rescued by a Department for Education quango over the past 18 months at a cost of £10.7m, intensifying concerns in Whitehall that state schools moving outside the local authority system were not being adequately supervised by officials.

The coalition’s school reforms, which encourage existing schools to become academies, have prompted 1,529 institutions to adopt the status. After leaving the local authority funding system, they become standalone institutions funded directly by central government.

But civil servants are increasingly worried about the lack of close supervision and sustained support for the schools – the so-called “middle tier” problem. Academies enjoy greater autonomy than conventional schools, but must also take on more responsibility for their own management.

All schools are already responsible for their own budgets, but conventional schools can call on the local authority when things go wrong or if they run into unexpected costs. Academies in trouble do not have access to council money, and may be denied their local knowledge and expertise.

Philip White, chief executive of Syscap, a finance company which calculated the figures, said: “Schools take the role of the local authorities for granted. Cutting the apron strings is not a simple process and will require schools to adopt behaviours which are not natural to them.”

Concerns about schools’ ability to run themselves will be highlighted by a BBC Radio 5 investigation which identified schools that were missold financial products. One accountancy firm, which declined to be named, found a school had been overcharged tenfold for laptop computers by a now-collapsed leasing company.

Glemsford Primary School was given 214 laptops for free, only to find that it had signed up to an expensive lease. James Loker-Steele, who is in charge of the school’s IT systems, said: “It means the school is in a lot of trouble, if the banks come chasing after us for the money – which they are.”

Mr White said: “We need to root out dishonest organisations purporting to act in schools’ interests. Appropriate leasing is a way for schools to pay for equipment. Good financial providers should have a clear understanding of the strengths and weaknesses of schools.”

The DfE has issued guidelines, in parallel with an industry body, to help schools avoid rogue equipment suppliers.

Sir Michael Barber, the chief education adviser at Pearson, the company that also owns the Financial Times, raised the issue of the middle tier in a recent publication, saying: “In a country the size of England the roles of catalyst and shock absorber will still need to be played.”

Sir Michael, who was asked last year by Michael Gove, education secretary, to become DfE permanent secretary, said it was “unthinkable that the system can operate at all as a system with over 23,000 schools and a remote central government in Westminster”.

One suggestion that would help deal with this problem was proposed by Sir Michael Wilshaw, the new chief inspector of schools, who suggested a national network of school “commissioners”. The DfE is currently considering these options.
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